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New USDA Survey to Measure Areas for 

Improvement 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) today announced a 

new annual survey of farmers, ranchers and private forestland 

owners. The survey will help USDA understand what it is doing well 

and where improvements are needed, specifically at the Farm 

Service Agency (FSA), Natural Resources Conservation Service 

(NRCS) and Risk Management Agency (RMA). 

A selection of 28,000 producers will receive the survey over the 

next few weeks, but all farmers are encouraged to take the survey 

at farmers.gov/survey. 

This survey is part of the President’s Management Agenda. It 

requires High Impact Service Provider agencies across the federal 
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government, including FSA and NRCS, to conduct annual surveys 

to measure and respond to areas needing improvement. 

The survey consists of 20 questions and takes approximately 10 

minutes to complete. Responses are confidential, and individual 

responses will be aggregated. The survey will be open for at least 

six weeks and will be closed once USDA receives a 30% response 

rate. 

Learn more and take the survey at www.farmers.gov/survey 

  

 

Sign in/Sign up for an Online Account 

Farmers, ranchers and agricultural producers have online options 

to access USDA programs. Through USDA’s new streamlined 

process, producers doing business as an individual can now 

register, track and manage their applications on the secure and 

convenient  farmers.gov. Producers doing business as an individual 

first need to sign up for the Level 2 eAuthentication 

access. Currently USDA eAuthentication does not have the 

mechanism to issue accounts to businesses, corporations, other 

entities or for anyone acting on behalf of another individual or 

entity. 

• Step 1: Create and online account at www.eauth.usda.gov  

• Step 2: Complete identity verification by either using the 

online self-service identity verification method or by 

completing the identity verification in-person at your USDA 

Service Center. 

• Step 3: You’re enrolled 

• Step 4:  Contact your local USDA Service Center to have 

your new Level 2 account linked with your USDA customer 

record 

• Step 5:  You’re ready to Log In 

Or go to your local USDA Service Center and our supportive staff 

will help you sign up for Level 2 Access right in the office! They will 

get you online so you can create an online account at 

farmers.gov/sign-in. You’ll complete identity verification right on the 

spot. You’re enrolled! Users with a secure Level 2 eAuthentication 

ID linked to their USDA customer record can apply for select USDA 

programs, view and print farm maps and farm records data. 

Enrolling is easy! Visit farmers.gov/sign-in to learn more. 
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To locate a service center near you or use online services not 

requiring eAuthentication access, visit farmers.gov. For technical 

assistance, call the eAuthentication help desk at 1-800-457-3642. 

 

 

FSA Reminds Producers of Ongoing Disaster Assistance 

Program Signup 

USDA has started making payments through the Wildfire and Hurricane Indemnity Program – Plus 

(WHIP+) to agricultural producers who suffered eligible losses because of drought or excess 

moisture in 2018 and 2019. Signup for these causes of loss opened March 23, and producers who 

suffered losses from drought (in counties designated D3 or above), excess moisture, hurricanes, 

floods, tornadoes, typhoons, volcanic activity, snowstorms or wildfires can still apply for assistance 

through WHIP+. 

To be eligible for WHIP+, producers must have suffered losses of certain crops, trees, bushes or 

vines in counties with a Presidential Emergency Disaster Declaration or a Secretarial Disaster 

Designation (primary counties only) for qualifying natural disaster events that occurred in calendar 

years 2018 or 2019. Also, losses located in a county not designated by the Secretary as a primary 

county may be eligible if a producer provides documentation showing that the loss was due to a 

qualifying natural disaster event. 

For losses due to drought, a producer is eligible if any area of the county in which the loss occurred 

was rated D3, or extreme drought, or higher on the U.S. Drought Monitor during calendar years 

2018 or 2019. Producers who suffered losses should contact their FSA county office. 

In addition to the recently added eligible losses of drought and excess moisture, FSA will implement 

a WHIP+ provision for crop quality loss that resulted in price deductions or penalties when 

marketing crops were damaged by eligible disaster events. To ensure an effective program for all 

impacted farmers, the Agency is currently gathering information on the extent of quality loss from 

producers and stakeholder organizations. 

USDA Service Centers, including FSA county offices, are open for business by phone only, and 

field work will continue with appropriate social distancing. While program delivery staff will continue 

to come into the office, they will be working with producers by phone and using online tools 

whenever possible. All Service Center visitors wishing to conduct business with the FSA, Natural 

Resources Conservation Service or any other Service Center agency are required to call their 

Service Center to schedule a phone appointment. More information on Service Centers can be 

found at farmers.gov/coronavirus, and more information on WHIP+ can be found at 

farmers.gov/whip-plus. 

  

 

Save Time – Make an Appointment with FSA 

Producers are encouraged to call their local FSA office to schedule an appointment to ensure 

maximum use of their time and to make sure FSA staff is available to tend to their important 
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business needs. Please call your local FSA office ahead to set an appointment and to discuss any 

records or documentation that might be needed during your appointment. To find your local FSA 

office, visit: offices.sc.egov.usda.gov/locator/app. 

 

Applying for FSA Direct Loans 

FSA offers direct farm ownership and direct farm operating loans to producers who want to 

establish, maintain, or strengthen their farm or ranch. Direct loans are processed, approved and 

serviced by FSA loan officers. 

Direct farm operating loans can be used to purchase livestock and feed, farm equipment, fuel, farm 

chemicals, insurance, and other costs including family living expenses. Operating loans can also be 

used to finance minor improvements or repairs to buildings and to refinance some farm-related 

debts, excluding real estate. 

Direct farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, enlarge an existing farm, construct 

and repair buildings, and to make farm improvements. 

The maximum loan amount for direct farm ownership loans is $600,000 and the maximum loan 

amount for direct operating loans is $400,000 and a down payment is not required. Repayment 

terms vary depending on the type of loan, collateral and the producer's ability to repay the loan. 

Operating loans are normally repaid within seven years and farm ownership loans are not to exceed 

40 years. 

Please contact your local FSA office for more information or to apply for a direct farm ownership or 

operating loan. 

  

 

Reminders for FSA Direct and Guaranteed Borrowers with 

Real Estate Security 

Farm loan borrowers who have pledged real estate as security for their Farm Service Agency (FSA) 

direct or guaranteed loans are responsible for maintaining loan collateral. Borrowers must obtain 

prior consent or approval from FSA or the guaranteed lender for any transaction that affects real 

estate security. These transactions include, but are not limited to: 

• Leases of any kind 

• Easements of any kind 

• Subordinations 

• Partial releases 

• Sales 



Failure to meet or follow the requirements in the loan agreement, promissory note, and other 

security instruments could lead to nonmonetary default which could jeopardize your current and 

future loans. 

It is critical that borrowers keep an open line of communication with their FSA loan staff or 

guaranteed lender when it comes to changes in their operation. For more information on borrower 

responsibilities, read Your FSA Farm Loan Compass. 

 

Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend meetings should contact New 

Hampshire State Office at 603-224-7941 or your local County Office. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 

write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 

Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 

Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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